DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 407 010 JC 970 194

AUTHOR Barshay, Robert; Cant, Catherine

TITLE The Evolution of General Education Requirements at Prince

George's Community College.

PUB DATE Feb 97

NOTE 8p.; In: Walking the Tightrope: The Balance between

Innovation and Leadership. Proceedings of the Annual International Conference of the Chair Academy (6th, Reno,

NV, February 12-15, 1997); see JC 970 185.

PUB TYPE Reports - Descriptive (141) -- Speeches/Meeting Papers (150)

EDRS PRICE MF01/PC01 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS Associate Degrees; *College Planning; Community Colleges;

*Curriculum Development; Curriculum Evaluation; *General Education; *Required Courses; State Standards; Two Year

Colleges

IDENTIFIERS Prince Georges Community College MD

ABSTRACT

In August 1981, a task force was created at Maryland's Prince George's Community College (PGCC) to analyze the college's General Education (GE) requirements in terms of their appropriateness as a major component of Associate Degree (AD) programs. Rather than increase the number of GE requirements, the task force sought to identify the skills, knowledge, and values addressed by each. Academic divisions were then asked to rework their syllabi so that courses addressed one or more of the skills, knowledge, and values. In 1987, the task force was resurrected to further review GE requirements, recommending that both mathematics and science be required and that business mathematics not be allowed to replace the mathematics requirement since the course was not accepted at the University of Maryland. Another recommendation for a computer literacy requirement was not approved. Recently, the task force was asked to strengthen GE requirements to comply with state standards for ADs, recommending that AD recipients complete 34 credit hours distributed among 7 subjects and adding computer literacy and cultural diversity requirements. The new GE requirements have help PGCC's students in two significant ways. The additional courses mean that students are better prepared to succeed in life and state requirements mean that students can have up to 36 GE credits accepted at other institutions of higher learning. (HAA)

Reproductions supplied by EDRS are the best that can be made

* from the original document.

THE EVOLUTION OF GENERAL EDUCATION REQUIREMENTS AT PRINCE GEORGE'S COMMUNITY COLLEGE

By

Robert Barshay
Dean, English/Humanities
and
Catherine Cant
Chair, Math/Engineering

Prince George's Community College Largo, MD

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
Office of Educational Research and Improvement
EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION
CENTER (ERIC)

This document has been reproduced as received from the person or organization originating it.

- Minor changes have been made to improve reproduction quality.
- Points of view or opinions stated in this document do not necessarily represent official OERI position or policy.

"PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

G. Filan

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)."

Paper Presented at the
Sixth Annual International Conference for
Community & Technical College Chairs, Deans, and Other Organizational Leaders
February 12 - 15, 1997
Reno, Nevada





In 1965 & '67 Robert Barshay earned a B.A. & M.A. in English at The Pennsylvania State Univ. From 1996 to '68, Robert was an instructor of English at northern Michigan Univ., where he taught a required humanities course & composition.

Robert & his wife then decided to live abroad. Robert "put on hold" an acceptance to the University of Maryland's doctorate program in American Studies, & traveled to Israel. From 1968 to '69, they lived in an ulpan, a community of non-Israelis who participate in language immersion, to learn Hebrew, & also on a kibbutz. From 1969 to '70, Robert taught literature & composition at the University of Haifa, English as a foreign language at a kibbutz, & literature in Tel Aviv to students in a program affiliated with Oxford University in England.

They returned to the States in 1970, at which time Robert began working on a Ph.D. in American Studies at Maryland. Robert's dissertation on Philip Wylie was completed in 1975; Maryland awarded him the Ph.D. that year. In 1972, while he was a student, the Prince George's Community college hired him as an associate professor of English, & he remained there to this day.

Besides his formal, academic education, teaching & administrative experience, he has been involved in or contributed to other activities. For three weeks in the summer of 1986, I attended The Humanities Institute in Cambridge, England, & completed in good standing "Edwardians & Moderns: English Fiction From 1890 - 1930," for which he earned three semester hours of graduate credit from the University of North Carolina at Greensboro. From 1987 to '92, he attended The University of Baltimore School of Law at night, where he was awarded a Juris Doctor degree. He was admitted to the Maryland State Bar in 1993, & to the District of Columbia Bar in 1994. As a result of new interests, he is a practitioner member of the Academy of Family Mediators & was appointed to serve on the Montgomery County Commission on the Humanities.

Catherine Cant is Chair of the Department of Mathematics/Engineering at Prince George's Community College. She has been teaching mathematics for thirty years, twenty-three of them at Prince George's. She currently serves on the General Education Task Force & the Cross-Cultural Education Advisory Council at Prince George's, & on the K-16 Mathematics Partnership, which is a statewide effort to establish standards for mathematics education from kindergarten through university core requirements. She has been instrumental in the development of three new mathematics courses & revisions to several traditional mathematics courses, in response to changing needs & new technology. Mrs. Cant received her A.B. in mathematics from Randolph-Macon Woman's College, & her M.S. in mathematics from the University of Connecticut. Additional graduate work includes computer science, education & English.



The Evolution of General Education Requirements at Prince George's Community College

On August 5, 1981, the president of Prince George's Community College (PGCC) created a Task Force to investigate the college's general education requirements. The president's action was instigated by one of the institutional objectives for fiscal year 1982 to "evaluate the College's General Education requirements in terms of their purpose and appropriateness as a major component of the Associate Degree programs." That was the beginning of a long term review and ongoing assessment of Prince George's Community College's general education requirements that has seen continuous modifications, and that culminated in a major reform in 1995.

The Task Force then and now has consisted of faculty from representative instructional areas, and influential administrators. Since then, general education has grown in prestige and visibility on campus as the cluster of courses from which, we recognized from the outset, students learn a common body of skills, values, and knowledge that are requisite to becoming a literate human being. We felt then, as we do today, that all Associate degree-seeking students should be steeped in this common learning experience as a result of which they would think and communicate intelligently and critically and thus be equipped for rational decision making and problem solving in an increasingly complex society.

In 1981 when the Task Force was first charged by the president to investigate the college's basic education requirements, we found that these requirements were limited to:

English 6 credit hours
Humanities 3 credit hours
Mathematics/science 3-4 credit hours
Social Science 3 credit hours
Physical Education 2 credit hours
17-18 credit hours

Our recommendations to the president in 1983 did not include enlarging the number of course requirements in general education, which in hindsight is surprising considering that the college required only one humanities course, one social science course, and one course in either math or science. Rather, the Task Force proposed for itself a task, requiring much time and paper work, but eminently doable, to analyze general education and articulate its components into the categories of skill, knowledge, and values.

Then we asked the academic divisions to review all the course master syllabi of those courses that fulfilled general education requirements, and rework the courses so that their outcomes addressed one or more of the many skills, knowledge, and values that we had articulated. The point of this two year



exercise was to encourage the faculty to carefully redesign the general education courses and their stated outcomes so that these outcomes would connect to "authentic" general education components as the Task Force understood them.

We deliberately avoided recommending core multidisciplinary courses in addition to the customary distribution requirements already in existence for several reasons: the creation of such courses would require a massive undertaking involving cooperation among diverse groups on campus with a history of doing things another way; core courses are often better in the description than in reality, tending to be, on occasion, too general and unfocused, too removed from substantive academic tradition; core courses are often difficult to staff; and they tend to be idiosyncratic, for which appropriate materials and textbooks are often hard to come by. Our thinking may have been partly or mainly correct; it also may have been a clever rationalization to avoid politically difficult tasks that might not, after much grief and work, have been accepted.

The vice president for instruction resurrected the Task Force several years later in 1987 to review the college's general education requirements, and make recommendations about what we might do to strengthen them. Our biggest accomplishment then was to propose that the college require both math and science, instead of allowing one or the other. This was approved. Next, we proposed that business math not be permitted to fulfill the math requirement. That caused more controversy than one would have expected, as business math covered such concepts as balancing the check book, but stopped short of introducing algebra beyond simple equations.

In fact, although our college allowed business math to fulfill the general education math requirement, it was not accepted at the University of Maryland, the place where most of our transfer students attended after leaving us. That notwithstanding, howls of protest were heard from the areas of office technology and secretarial education, whose programs required business math. Fortunately, the college accepted this recommendation as well. During this review, the Task Force also proposed that the college create and require a computer literacy course. Approval was not forthcoming for this recommendation, partly, we believe, because the need for computer literacy was not as compelling then as now.

To provide a mathematics course that would take the place of business math and fulfill the general education math requirement, the Mathematics Department surveyed the programs that had required business math to ascertain what topics were needed. Then the two semesters of business math were replaced with two separate courses. One course, called business and consumer math, continued to provide the topics that were not algebra-based; it did not meet the general education requirements. The second course, called mathematics for general education, provided



algebra-based topics found in other college-level courses, and was designed to meet the general education requirements and transfer to the University of Maryland.

Recently, the Task Force on General Education was charged by the vice president of instruction to strengthen the college's general education requirements to comply with the Maryland Higher Education Commission (MHEC) fortified plan for general education for the Associate of Arts, the Associate of Science, and Associate of Applied Science degrees. With MHEC's interest in bettering articulation among the educational institutions within the state, particularly between community colleges and four year colleges, we used this opportunity as well to improve the transferability of our students' general education courses to the University of Maryland's programs.

MHEC has determined that the A.A. and A.S. degrees require a minimum of 30 credits of general education courses, and that the newly created Applied Science degree (A.A.S.) requires 20 credits of general education courses. To accomplish that for the A.A. and A.S. degrees, the Task Force recommended, in compliance with MHEC, that the college increase the number of required credits in Humanities and in Social Science from three to six, in science from three or four to six to seven (one course having a lab component). In addition, MHEC provided each institution the latitude to create two new categories in general education, if it so chose, from each of which students could be required to take three credits. The Task Force decided to take advantage of this opportunity and created two new categories: Computer Literacy and Cultural Diversity. The timing seemed right for both. Except for a few programs in which requirements were already high (close to the 70 credit ceiling earlier established by MHEC) because of external governmental and accrediting demands, such as nursing, we decided that a general education course can fulfill credits in only one general education category.

We recommend that the A.A. and A.S. degree recipients, then, must take a minimum of 34 credit hours distributed among the following subjects:

Categories		Credit Hours	Required
A.	English	6	-
B.	Humanities	6	
C.	Social Sciences	6	
D.	Mathematics	3-4	
E.	Science	7	
F.	Computer Literacy	3	
G.	Cultural Diversity	3	
	Total	34-35	

The decision to recommend an increase in the Humanities requirement from three to six assumes that three of those credits would be fulfilled with a basic speech course. In effect, we



proposed creating two subcategories within the Humanities rubric, and designate those courses that fulfill the speech requirement and those that fulfill any other humanities requirement, such as philosophy, art, or music.

The Task Force was delighted to resurrect Computer Literacy as a component of General Education. By this time, it was obvious to almost everyone that a literate human being with the skills to survive in our increasingly complex world should know the value of the computer in its varied uses, such as word processing, and be able to perform many of them. A basic course, already on the books, was designed for the novice student, but those with higher level needs could take an appropriate course required in one of several programs in lieu of the basic course in which more sophisticated knowledge and use of the computer was a prerequisite. In that situation, a student might only need to take 31 credits in general education.

Unlike Computer Literacy, the issue as to which courses would fulfill the category of Cultural Diversity was less obvious and politically more sensitive. Because virtually all departments on campus sent the Task Force most of the courses they house as appropriate offerings for this category, we defined Cultural Diversity as a comparison and/or contrast between two or more cultures, between two or more subcultures within a culture, or between two or more subcultures from two or more different cultures. That comparison or contrast of two or more cultures or subcultures had to be central to the course's syllabus, which the Task Force used to determine course suitability. The study of only one culture or subculture did not constitute cultural diversity for us. Finally, we observed that the purpose of Cultural Diversity courses is to provide our students with a better understanding of and appreciation for other cultures or subcultures through the modes of comparison and/or contrast. students' own culture may be included in the course, though such inclusion is by no means necessary.

The Task Force met again in response to the new state requirements developed by MHEC. The Commission stated that the minimum acceptable mathematics course should be college algebra. Since the traditional college algebra course is taken primarily by science, mathematics, and engineering students, this requirement would have prevented nearly every other major from earning a degree without their first taking several additional preparatory courses.

There was a prompt state-wide response: every two- and four-year public institution in Maryland was represented at a meeting at which a compromise was proposed. The requirement would be a mathematics course "at or above the level of" college algebra. MHEC accepted that compromise, along with a careful definition of that "level." Then each institution had to adjust courses and/or add new courses to meet the requirement.



7

The new general education requirements at PGCC have helped our students in two significant ways. First, and most important, our students, to graduate with an Associates degree, now must take two humanities courses instead of one, two social science courses instead of one (from two different disciplines), two science courses instead of one, and one math course at or above the level of college algebra instead of a business math course. (Many years ago, one course in business math would have sufficed for both math and science.) They are truly better prepared to succeed in life, not only in terms of finding a gratifying career, but also in terms of appreciating and understanding the world about them, and living well within it.

Second, because of the efforts of the Maryland Higher Education Commission, up to thirty-six credits in general education from one institution of higher learning within the state must be accepted by another institution in the state. For community colleges like us, this is a real boon to our students. In the past, four year colleges and universities would pick and choose which courses they would accept from our students. The result was sometimes arbitrary and whimsical, and usually unpredictable, depending upon the individual, and his or her prejudices, making that determination from the receiving institution. Now our students, by state fiat, have their credits in general education accepted by the college they transfer to when they choose to earn a higher degree. Their success reflects well upon them and us.

Robert Barshay, Ph.D., Dean of English and Humanities Catherine Cant, M.S., Professor of Mathematics

Prince George's Community College





U.S. Department of Education

Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI) Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)



REPRODUCTION RELEASE

(Specific Document)

1.	DO	CUI	JENT	IDENTIFIC	:ATION:
					JA 1 1 U 1 1 .

Title: Walking the Tightrope: The Balance Between Innovation and Leadership. Proceedings of the Annual International Conference of the Chair					
Academy (6th, Reno, NV, February 12-15, 1997					
Author(s): The Chair Academy, et, al.					
Corporate Source:	Publication Date:				
The Chair Academy/Mesa Community College	February 1997				

II. REPRODUCTION RELEASE:

In order to disseminate as widely as possible timely and significant materials of interest to the educational community, documents announced in the monthly abstract journal of the ERIC system, Resources in Education (RIE), are usually made available to users in microfiche, reproduced paper copy, and electronic/optical media, and sold through the ERIC Document Reproduction Service (EDRS) or other ERIC vendors. Credit is given to the source of each document, and, if reproduction release is granted, one of the following notices is affixed to the document.

If permission is granted to reproduce and disseminate the identified document, please CHECK ONE of the following two options and sign at the bottom of the page.



Check here For Level 1 Release:

Permitting reproduction in microfiche (4" x 6" film) or other ERIC archival media (e.g., electronic or optical) and paper copy.

The sample sticker shown below will be affixed to all Level 1 documents

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

The sample sticker shown below will be affixed to all Level 2 documents

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND **DISSEMINATE THIS** MATERIAL IN OTHER THAN PAPER COPY HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)



Check here For Level 2 Release:

Permitting reproduction in microfiche (4" x 6" film) or other ERIC archival media (e.g., electronic or optical), but not in paper copy.

Level 1

Level 2

Documents will be processed as indicated provided reproduction quality permits. If permission to reproduce is granted, but neither box is checked, documents will be processed at Level 1.

I hereby grant to the Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC) nonexclusive permission to reproduce and disseminate this document as indicated above. Reproduction from the ERIC microfiche or electronic/optical media by persons other than ERIC employees and its system contractors requires permission from the copyright holder. Exception is made for non-profit reproduction by libraries and other service agencies to satisfy information needs of educators in response to discrete inquiries. Signature:

Sign here-> please

Organization/Address: he Chair Academy

MCC Downtown Genter 145 N. Centennial Way

Mesa, AZ 85201

Printed Name/Position/Title:

Gary Filan / Executive Director

(602) 461-6275 (602) 461-6270

E-Mail Address:



III. DOCUMENT AVAILABILITY INFORMATION (FROM NON-ERIC SOURCE):

If permission to reproduce is not granted to ERIC, or, if you wish ERIC to cite the availability of the document from another source, please provide the following information regarding the availability of the document. (ERIC will not announce a document unless it is publicly available, and a dependable source can be specified. Contributors should also be aware that ERIC selection criteria are significantly more stringent for documents that cannot be made available through EDRS.)

Publisher/Distributor:	
Address:	
Address:	
Price:	
W DEFENDAL OF TRICES OF CONTROL O	_
IV. REFERRAL OF ERIC TO COPYRIGHT/REPRODUCTION RIGHTS HOLDE	R:
If the right to grant reproduction release is held by someone other than the addressee, please provide the appropriate name a	
	and address:
	and address:
Name:	and address:
	and address:
Name:	and address:
Name:	and address:
Name:	and address:

V. WHERE TO SEND THIS FORM:

Send this form to the following ERIC Clearinghouse:

ERIC Clearinghouse for Community Colleges 3051 Moore Hall University of California, Los Angeles P.O. Box 951521 Los Angeles, CA 90095-1521 EE 45

However, if solicited by the ERIC Facility, or if making an unsolicited contribution to ERIC, return this form (and the document being contributed) to:

ERIC Processing and Reference Facility
1100 West Street, 2d Floor
Laurel, Maryland 20707-3598

Telephone: 301-497-4080
Toll Free: 800-799-3742
FAX: 301-953-0263
e-mail: ericfac@inet.ed.gov

e-mail: ericfac@inet.ed.gov WWW: http://ericfac.piccard.csc.com

